

ir

Foreign Policy of Bangladesh: From Chrysalis of a State to an Emerging Middle Power

Lailufar Yasmin^{*}

Abstract

This article explores Bangladesh's foreign policy overtures as the country celebrates fifty years of its sovereign existence. In fifty years, Bangladesh has seen a complete make-over in terms of emerging as a country with rightful assertiveness. Through the test of time, the country has been able to make the best use of the resources at its disposal and turn itself into an agenda-setter in its own affairs. This article highlights Bangladesh's economic stability, its foreign policy assertiveness, port diplomacy, contribution to United Nations Peacekeeping the Operations (UNPKOs), Women, Peace and Security (WPS) agenda, and its humanitarian approach to the Rohingyas, among others. There may be challenges on the way to Bangladesh's future journey. However,

^{*} Lailufar Yasmin, Ph.D., is Professor of International Relations, University of Dhaka. Her email address is: lyasmin@du.ac.bd.

with cautionary steps, it is also time that Bangladesh creates a positive identity in the international level.

Bangladesh, the youngest South Asian country, has traversed through a long journey to have completed its 50th anniversary as a sovereign nation. A country that had started with no foreign currency reserve, now is considered as a saviour for others-in this case, for its South Asian neighbour, Sri Lanka.¹ Often negatively portrayed in the international media due to political turmoil, and also being a disaster-prone country—Bangladesh is still struggling to graduate itself from being boxed as a 'small' state. The scenario, however, is in swift transition. In its 50th anniversary, a number of foreign policy observers has taken a keen interest in the changes that have taken place slowly but surely. Bangladesh has gained not only stability in terms of its political and economic bases, but has also turned itself as a country whose policies are based on pragmatic choices. Bangladesh no longer relies on foreign aid rather its strong economic condition has provided an opportunity to be assertive in its foreign policy endeavours and gradually turn itself into 'a country that can say no'. In other words, we can trace the rise of an 'assertive' Bangladesh that is successfully setting the agenda of international politics when it collides its own national interest.

In this article, I outline the bases that led to the emergence of an assertive Bangladesh. One can argue that internal stability and economic strength are what makes a country bold in international politics. The obvious example in today's world would be the rise of China. However, there are examples where a country with unmatched hard power—a combination of military and economic capabilities—has not been able to assert itself in international politics. The United State (US) can be cited as such an example. During 1976 to 1980 it had been less assertive in international politics and was rather inward-looking due to its domestic political problems.² A country's overall national power, thus, is a reflection of its political

leadership and harnessing the resources that are at its disposal at the right juncture of history. Bangladesh, since its birth, has been pursuing a pragmatic foreign policy due to which its rise has been steady, and today it is in a stage of statustransformation.

This paper argues that the rise of Bangladesh has often gone unnoticed or been challenged because it has not followed any typical western model to graduate itself from being a 'foreign aid recipient' to an assertive state. In doing so, the first two sections highlight the internal and external dynamics that has created a strong Bangladesh. The next section elaborates how 'the rise of a Bangladesh that can say no' is gradually happening. It traces and analyses Bangladesh's graduation to an 'emerging middle power' in the contemporary context.³ The fourth section, however, demonstrates that the rise of a confident Bangladesh is not risk-free in an international environment which is not only witnessing the growing rise of the East in general but also a tumultuous arms race coming to the Indo-Pacific region. The concluding section summarises how chrysalis of a state, Bangladesh, is now being considered as an 'emerging middle power'.

Bangladesh's Economic Maturity: I Did It My Way

Bangladesh started its journey as an independent and sovereign country with zero foreign reserve. Its sustainability as an independent country was questioned by many at the beginning. Bangladesh has successfully averted any major economic crisis through sustained and long-term economic policies throughout 1970s, 1980s and 1990s. The establishment of ready-made garments (RMGs) industries and exporting of manpower provided the strength for Bangladesh's economic miracle. The economic policy pursued led to Bangladesh's graduation from the category of a 'Least Developed Country' in 2018 based on three criteria—per capita income, human assets index and economic and environmental vulnerability index.⁴ Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, Bangladesh shall graduate to the status of a developing country in 2026 with five years of transition period,⁵ which is a testament to 'acquiring a seal of global approval regarding its development achievements.'⁶ The country that started with foreign aid for its recovery and reconstruction has emerged as one of the fastest economies of the world within the span of 50 years.⁷ Bangladesh's economic success has led scholars to brand it as a 'Paradox of Bangladesh' 'Bangladesh Miracle' or a 'Bangladesh Surprise'.⁸

Three factors—the export of ready-made garments products, remittance earning and foreign direct investments (FDIs)have enabled Bangladesh to withstand the shocks of the pandemic.9 Bangladesh has been able to ensure steady food supply during the Covid pandemic to its 170 million people as well as to keep the economy moving.¹⁰ From being a 'food deficient' country, Bangladesh has not only emerged as a 'foodsufficient' country but is also on its way to export its agriculturebased products. With the onset of the pandemic, Bangladesh quickly joined the ranks of producing quality personal protective equipment (PPE) in 2020 and exported worldwide, including to the US.¹¹ No wonder, Bangladesh has been predicted as a 'rising manufacturing power' in 2019, which is currently the second largest RMG exporter after China.¹² Bangladesh's capacity to cope with the changing need in the RMG manufacturing sector is a testament to this. On top of this, Bangladesh has provided Covid aid to its neighbour India and emerged as a lender for the first time in history by providing economic assistance to Sri Lanka in 2021.13

The pharmaceutical industry in Bangladesh has been showing a promising future for quite some time and is yet another example of a long-term diversification of the economic sector. With the pandemic setting in, Bangladeshi pharmaceutical company Beximco was the first to supply Remdesivir, one of the essential drugs for treating Covid-19 patients, in the US and gradually saw a rise in its profit in 2021.¹⁴ As Bangladesh did not receive the expected amount of vaccine from the Serum Institute of India,¹⁵ it explored other sources and later on signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) with China to produce vaccines locally.¹⁶ Bangladesh stands with \$46 billion of foreign

Lailufar Yasmin, Foreign Policy of Bangladesh: From Chrysalis of a State to an Emerging Middle Power

exchange reserve in September 2021. Bangladesh is also working on creating a knowledge-based economy and eyes to establish itself as the IT hub of South Asia in an era of Fourth Industrial Revolution. It is already the second largest online labour supplier in the world with 16 per cent share of the global workforce and internally, the reflection of this was seen during the pandemic in a surge of online shopping and creation of supply chains through digital platforms.¹⁷ Bangladesh's economic stability has been under much scrutiny and has earned it the title of a 'True Asian Tiger'.¹⁸ In this context, it has been pointed out that Bangladesh did not follow a standard path to economic development. This has generally been considered as 'atypical' and therefore, a surprise. Bangladesh's success lies in following an indigenous path, avoiding 'one size fits all' approach and as a Bangladeshi economist has pointed out that it resembles Frank Sinatra's immortal song "I did it my way."¹⁹

Bangladesh: A Country with Foreign Policy Maturity

Bangladesh as an independent country experienced its first challenge in international politics in terms of its identity and exercising its external sovereignty—that is gaining recognition as a legitimate member of the international community. It received its one of the first diplomatic recognitions from India on 8 December 1971. Gaining recognition of majority of countries, and especially of those who could assist in rebuilding the war-ravaged country became the primary challenge for Bangladesh, especially as China exercised its veto power to block Bangladesh's admission to the United Nations (UN). While Bangladesh-China informal diplomacy continued, so did Bangladesh's endeavour to redefine its identity and send the message around the world that Bangladesh stands as an example of 'Friendship to all, malice towards none.' This foundation of Bangladesh's foreign policy, laid out by the Father of the Nation Bangabandhu Sheikh Mujibur Rahman, was soon reflected in its unconditional support to national struggles of people around in Asia, Africa and Latin America. Bangladesh's ideological position was communicated to the rest of the world which paved the way for it to fight against the politics of misrecognition and eventually it was a full member of the UN. The foreign policy trajectory, goals, objectives and accomplishments, which led to the emergence of an assertive Bangladesh, can be categorised in the following manner.

Development Diplomacy

As stated in the earlier section, economic rebuilding stood as one of the top priorities for the new-born country. While initially Bangladesh was dependent on foreign aid, gradually manpower export and a thriving RMG sector changed Bangladesh's economic scenario. Bangladesh followed a distinct path of development diplomacy instead of limiting itself within the realm of economic diplomacy only.²⁰ While economic diplomacy can be referred to as "diplomacy [that] tends to be limited to the use of traditional diplomatic tools to achieve the economic goals of the state",²¹ it is rather an umbrella term to include any area of economic relationship and engagements with international actors such as a state actor or an intergovernmental actor such as the World Bank, World Trade Organization (WTO), International Monetary Fund (IMF) and likes. For Bangladesh, it not only undertook a the comprehensive analysis of international demand and supply chain and became a part of it using its own resources, but also later on targeted its economic relations keeping in mind its particular development goals and objectives. One may find it difficult to differentiate and articulate between development diplomacy and economic diplomacy. The development diplomacy in Bangladesh's gears towards receiving foreign aid and identifies the areas of its strength to attract FDIs in its own capacity. Bangladesh has fared well by applying economic calculations in the manner where after securing its economic base through pursuing right strategies throughout the first three decades of its existence. Bangladesh is now seen as one of the key destinations of FDIs in the South Asian region where its locational reality at the mouth of the Bay of Bengal works as an easy access to the major sea lanes of communications (SLOCs) and thus provides an additional impetus. A number of Gulf countries are keen to make major investment in Bangladesh. In

Lailufar Yasmin, Foreign Policy of Bangladesh: From Chrysalis of a State to an Emerging Middle Power

this context, the discussions on investment possibilities of Saudi Arabia and Qatar are worth mentioning. As part of its 'Look East' policy, Saudi Arabia has created a \$250 billion fund, of which it is considering to invest \$25-\$30 billion in Bangladesh alone.²² Similarly, Qatar is also planning to invest in Bangladesh's special economic zones (SEZ).

China and Japan are two other big economies who are keen to become Bangladesh's development partner. The global rivalry of China and Japan has rather brought boon to many other countries including Bangladesh. Bangladesh has acquired such a strategic appeal that China's investment in Bangladesh in some key infrastructural projects has drawn attention worldwide, not only to Japan. As a result of this, Japan has moved forward with its own FDI proposals for Bangladesh. In fact, in the pre-pandemic period, a survey conducted in Japan found that Bangladesh was one of the top destinations for Japanese businesses to invest in, a trend that continued when Japanese investment started to shift from China during the period of pandemic.²³ As China and Bangladesh are planning to build sister cities between themselves, Japan has come up with its connectivity plans for Southeast and South Asia where Myanmar, Bangladesh and India shall be connected through physical infrastructure.²⁴ Bangladesh's cogent calculations of keeping itself distanced from strategic rivalry of other countries, and welcoming all who came forward with investment opportunities that matched with its development goals are the crux of its development diplomacy. Through its development diplomacy, Bangladesh has been able to create an assertive voice of its own. As Sri Lanka's economy falters, there are reasons for Bangladesh to learn from this experience so that similar crisis does not get repeated here. This actually works as a cautionary tale for Bangladesh to pay more attention to the areas that might lead to such disaster and how to avert such a future.

The Bay of Bengal and Bangladesh's Port Diplomacy

Bangladesh's access to the Bay of Bengal remained hindered for the most part of its independent existence due to its particular geographical position. Often identified as an India-locked country due to the overwhelming presence of India on its three sides,²⁵ sharing the fifth largest land border with India and the lack of unhindered access to the Bay, it took a long time for Bangladesh to gain its rightful access. In 2013 and 2014, the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) issued verdicts recognising Bangladesh's right to the Bay of Bengal vis-à-vis Myanmar and India. The then Foreign Minister of Bangladesh stated,

[T]hrough this verdict, Bangladesh could finally establish its sovereign rights on more than 118,813 sq kms of territorial sea, 200 nautical miles (NM) of exclusive economic zone and all kinds of animal and non-animal resources under the continental shelf up to 354 NM from the Chittagong coast.²⁶

The verdict created a rightful euphoria over developing and harnessing sea resources for Bangladesh, coastal region's development, and developing a blue ocean policy for the country.²⁷ The gaining of a large sea-territory has led the Ministry of Foreign Affairs to adopt a sea-based approach in redefining Bangladesh's neighbourhood where the Bay of Bengal is widely attributed as Bangladesh's third neighbour. This location enhanced the geopolitical significance of Bangladesh to the rest of the world,²⁸ which coincided with the rise of China as well as the easternisation of the world.

One of the strategic buzzwords of the 21st century is the Indo-Pacific, which coincides with the Belt and Road Initiatives (BRI) declared by Chinese President Xi Jinping's in 2013. As the world continues to shift its gaze towards the East, scholars and policymakers alike drew attention to the Indian Ocean as the strategic centre of gravity and its connection with the Pacific Ocean—home to world's some of the significant SLOCs.²⁹ Long forgotten geopolitical space of Indo-Pacific, thus, re-emerged as

Lailufar Yasmin, Foreign Policy of Bangladesh: From Chrysalis of a State to an Emerging Middle Power

a new strategic theatre of competition where countries from Asia, Europe and the North America find their interests converging. South Asia also did not escape international attention in this context. India is a part of two significant cooperative frameworks-the Brazil, Russia, Indian, China and South Africa (BRICS) and the Quadrilinear Security Alliance or Quad. China's presence in South Asia and especially in the Bay of Bengal has never come under such examination as it is being in the contemporary international analyses.³⁰ Great powers' activities and race to have Bangladesh on their side since 2013 onward is well-documented in a number of studies done on Bangladesh's geopolitical appeal.³¹ With the rise of the concept of Indo-Pacific corridor, Bangladesh is viewed as one of the indispensable partners in materializing the corridor.³² In a similar vein, the involvement of different countries in Bangladesh was also being analysed by scholars and policymakers alike. Without taking into consideration that Bangladesh-China developed a strong relationship since 1975 in different areas such as in political, economic and defence sectors, China's involvement in Bangladesh in recent years is being scrutinised keenly. The question remains howeverwhether Bangladesh needs China or both the countries need each other for fulfilling their own interests. Bangladesh's geopolitical location, once seen as a bane, has made itself a boon with its pragmatic choice in its port diplomacy.

Bangladesh abandoned the plan of its first deep sea port to be constructed solely under China's supervision in Sonadia in 2016. While this created a diplomatic rancour between Bangladesh and China for a while, it did not remain so. Bangladesh has rather learnt to diversify its options when it comes to port building. As the Pyara deep sea port, Bangladesh's first, is being built with Japan's assistance, the Chittagong Bay Terminal is divided into 19 components and distributed to originating different multiple bidders from countries. Bangladesh has learnt that it is unwise to depend upon only one country's assistance when it comes to building such critical infrastructure such as ports.³³

Climate Diplomacy and Bangladesh's Role

Existential threats to a state's survival do not emanate only from an external actor anymore. The world has learnt, especially with the outbreak of the Covid pandemic, how interdependent the world is. Climate catastrophe is an area that is based on scientific evidence and has turned into existential threats for many countries of the world. Bangladesh has taken these observations as part of its foreign policy objectives where ground realities are reflected. On climate emergency, Bangladesh has taken a leading role since the past several years which is being recognised at the global stage.³⁴ As climate change and its inevitable catastrophe are not clearly discernible like any traditional threat, powerful countries are busy in forming formal and informal alliances and blocs such as Quad, AUKUS and BRICS. Bangladesh, on the other hand, has emerged as one of the climate leaders to represent climate vulnerable countries through its relentless diplomacy. Bangladesh may lack theoretical knowledge but has experimental and practical knowledge to deal with climate vulnerabilities and challenges, which are being carried out for the past ten years.³⁵ Similarly, Bangladesh has emerged as one of the leaders on nature-based solutions (NBS), which include mangrove forest protection, protected area co-management, Community based Sustainable Management of Tanguar Haor (2006-2018) and coastal afforestation.36

Bangladesh has created its identity as a Climate Leader by working in three particular areas—mitigation, finance and adaptation and thus, planning to create the Mujib Climate Prosperity Plan (MCPP), named after the Father of the Nation.³⁷ Bangladesh has established its Climate Change Trust Fund of \$450 million with its own funding,³⁸ and from being an Aid Lab, it has gradually acquired the title of being a Climate Adaptation Capital and recently also as the 'Best Teacher' in climate adaptation—a title conferred by the former UN Secretary General Ban Ki-Moon.³⁹ Bangladesh's emergence as a knowledge leader in the climate area is globally recognised as it is chairing Climate Vulnerable Forum in the period of 20202022. In this context, one must not forget the innovations of Bangladesh's crop scientists who are researching on climate change resilient crops keeping in mind the fast changes in the climatic conditions in Bangladesh and worldwide.⁴⁰ The success has been phenomenal as Bangladeshi scientists have been able to grow salt-tolerant rice and vegetables.⁴¹

Bangladesh's activities, thus, have been highlighted in the list of Intended Nationally Determined Contributions (INDC) list where a climate vulnerable country can make prosperity plan and offer to reduce the greenhouse gas (GHG) 'reduction target of 15% from a Business as Usual (BAU) level by 2030.'⁴² In spite of the risk of losing 17 per cent of its land due to the sea-level rise, Bangladesh has made significant progress in adaptation and mitigation of climate catastrophe.

Bangladesh's Role as a Global Peacekeeper and a Flagbearer of the Women, Peace and Security (WPS) Agenda

The state system and its impenetrability depend upon the logic of anarchy of the international system—all states are equal by virtue of their sovereign power. The question in such a system of equality is-how to resolve crises between states as the UN lacks an intervention mechanism. It is out of this concern, the idea on the UN Peacekeeping Operations (UNPKOs) emerged and deployed in the subcontinent between India and Pakistan in 1948. Bangladesh, although a latecomer in the UNPKOs, currently holds a prestigious position in terms of its overall troops' contribution in the UNPKOs.43 In 2020, Bangladesh held the top position in terms of its contribution from its Armed Forces and Police.⁴⁴ Bangladesh Police received the Best Police Unit Award in 2019 by the UN. Bangladesh has so far contributed to 54 missions in 40 different countries where 1,63,887 peacekeepers have participated, including male and female members.⁴⁵ Bangladesh undertook the second all-female formed police unit (FPU) in Haiti, which has been an exemplary mission both in terms of their performance as well as breaking the boundaries of glass ceiling for female peacekeepers around the world. The idea that women with Islamic background and Journal of International Relations, Special Issue

originating from the Third World country lack agency was successfully challenged by the works done by Bangladeshi female police officers in Haiti. Also, the addition of two female combat pilots Flight Lieutenant Nayma Haque and Flight Lieutenant Tamanna-E-Lutfi in 2017 to the UN mission in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (MONUSCO)⁴⁶ stood as yet another symbol of women's empowerment as well as projecting a positive image of Bangladesh boldly shouldering the responsibility of maintaining international peace and security.

Bangladesh has introduced the idea that women must be integrated at all levels of peacemaking, peacebuilding and sustaining peace processes. Bangladesh's then Permanent Representative to the UN, Ambassador Anwarul Karim Chowdhury, initiated the idea in 1999 and proposed to the UN Security Council (UNSC) that without bringing women as equal stakeholders to establishing peace, a sustainable solution to ending conflicts cannot be found. While sharing his experiences of how his ideas came to reality in a *Foreign Policy* organised webinar in October 2020, Ambassador Chowdhury stated how the idea of including women on matters of security seemed alien and was initially rejected by all the five permanent members of the UNSC.⁴⁷ Ambassador Chowdhury did not lose hope when his initial plan to get the proposal passed on the 8 March 2000, celebrated as International Women's Day.

The United Nations Commission on the Status of Women was established in 1946, but the adoption of the WPS agenda was the first time that women were recognised at the high table of international security. The WPS agenda has fundamentally changed the way women's contributions are perceived and can be furthered to create a meaningful development of a country. A number of countries since then has prioritised women's issues in advancing foreign policy goals, such as Sweden being the first country to introduce a feminist foreign policy in 2014, and Canada announced a new ambassadorial position for women, peace and security in 2018. Canada also pursues a Feminist International Assistance Policy since June 2017, which is aimed at positioning Canada as a leader on gender equality in

Lailufar Yasmin, Foreign Policy of Bangladesh: From Chrysalis of a State to an Emerging Middle Power

its aid programmes. Under the WPS agenda, national governments are required to prepare National Action Plan (NAP) for integrating women at all phases of peacekeeping and peacebuilding. As of August 2021, 98 countries of the world have adopted National Action Plans,48 including Bangladesh adopting it in November 2019. In mainstreaming gender and plans of WPS agenda, a number of countries experienced difficulties as it was considered as resources being transferred from the traditional domains to non-traditional and specifically to women's issues. Bangladesh, yet again has provided an exemplary guide for the rest of the world where its NAP is materialised by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MoFA) as the key actor but gender mainstreaming takes place in coordination with 14 other ministries so that the transfer of resources is not seen entirely as being transferred to women's causes only. In other words, these ministries have undertaken gender mainstreaming under the WPS agenda but in an issue-specific manner, and therefore, contributing to the overall goal of creating women's empowerment and agency. Bangladesh promotes women's issues as a part of the whole-of-society approach, which can be educational.

Rohingya Issue and Bangladesh's Humanitarian Approach

Bangladesh is now home to 1.2 million forcibly displaced Myanmar nationals (FDMNs), that is Rohingya community from the Rakhine province of Myanmar. The Rohingya influx in Bangladesh is not a new phenomenon. It started from 1973-74 and continued till 2016 on a number of occasions.⁴⁹ The August 2017 influx was an entirely different scenario both in terms of quality and quantity. At one point of time, Bangladesh pursued a humanitarian approach seeing the repression of the Myanmar Military, Tatmadaw, on unarmed civilians and opened its community border. While the international lauded Bangladesh's approach and provided much needed economic assistance to manage the large number of Rohingyas, it has equally failed to arrange a safe repatriation of Rohingyas to their country of origin. The Rohingya influx has created unprecedented humanitarian crises in the Southeast region of Bangladesh, which is strategically significant for pursuing its port diplomacy and its blue ocean economy. This has also brought environmental issues to the fore and uneasiness among the local people and the Rohingyas.⁵⁰

Bangladesh has found itself in murky water as its biggest neighbour India has shown a cold shoulder on the matter and so have China and Japan, two of Bangladesh's biggest development partners. Instead of long-trusted friends, it was rather Gambia that took the case of violence on Rohingyas as a matter of grave concern since 2018 and raised it to the International Court of Justice (ICJ).⁵¹ This has a few takeaways for international politics—such as an apparently 'small' nation has raised voice against injustice that other countries preferred to ignore. This was the first time that the plaintiff had no direct connection to an issue brought before the ICJ.⁵² Simultaneously, this has a greater significance in international politics for the definition of 'small' does not depend upon the size of a country or its hard power, rather its willingness to assert itself in international politics. It can be argued that Bangladesh is doing in its own capacity in terms of placing priorities on issues that concern its national interest and thus, emerging as an assertive actor.

A safe and long-term resolution to the Rohingya crisis seems a far cry now, though it appears that some kind of 'quiet diplomacy' is being pursued by China to bring Bangladesh and Myanmar on board. The military takeover of political power in Myanmar has made the situation more difficult for Bangladesh to pursue the issue of Rohingya repatriation at the international level. This entire crisis has come not only as a surprise to Bangladesh but has also made it realize—there is no permanent friend or foe in politics; only interests are permanent. As a result, it has made Bangladesh bolder to pursue its own interest in turn. Bangladesh does not shy away from expressing its opinion and rejecting the offers that may contradict with its own national interest, as will be discussed later.

Sino-Indian Rivalry and Great Power Politics in the Indo-Pacific: Bangladesh's Strategic Stance

Bangladesh increasingly sees itself as one of the key players in the Bay of Bengal region due to its strategic location. Its location was once identified as a disadvantage for the country. However, the geopolitical shifts have made tectonic changes as to how Bangladesh is viewed and pursued by great powers. History testifies a raging great power politics surrounding the birth of Bangladesh-often ignored in the present-day analysis of international politics. The US-China rapprochement and the People's Republic of China gaining back its UNSC Permanent-5 membership were the results of the changing geopolitics of 1971.⁵³ As Bangladeshis fought on the ground, strategic alignments were reshaped at the international level, the reflection of which is reverberated in today's politics as well. Ironically. as Bangladesh celebrates 50 years of its independence, both the US and China are much closer to Bangladesh—the antithesis of the reality of 1971—as much as they both have drifted apart and need Bangladesh in their respective alliances to counter the other.⁵⁴ This has created a unique bargaining power for Bangladesh. Moreover, the Bangladesh of 2021 is a different entity which has a blend of both hard power and soft power to be reckoned with.⁵⁵

As Bangladesh sees increasing international attention, it does see itself as one of the turfs to Sino-Indian rivalry too. China, Bangladesh's biggest trading partner and largest arms supplier, has assured Bangladesh of around \$39 billion assistance as both government (G2G) and government to private sector cooperation during President Xi Jinping's visit to Bangladesh in 2016, which brought forward a qualitative change in the bilateral relationship.⁵⁶ Under the rubric of a comprehensive strategic partnership, China is involved in a number of infrastructure projects that are seen strategically critical by India. The Chinese involvement in the Sylhet airport expansion project, Bangladesh's implementation of the Teesta project without a consensus with India, and the purchasing of 25 per cent stake in the Dhaka Stock Exchange (DSE)—are particularly

seen as critical where India's interests directly collide. In the first and third instances, Indian companies were out-bidden by Chinese companies, which were seen as an expression of China's projection of power in South Asia. During the pandemic, China's vaccine diplomacy trumped over India's, and the former's collaboration with Bangladeshi pharmaceutical companies to produce the Covid-19 vaccine in Bangladesh has also alarmed India.

Two perspectives are missing in the existing analyses on China's footprints in Bangladesh. First, there is a clear pattern of continuity in Sino-Bangladesh relationship in political, economic and defence sectors since the establishment of bilateral relations in 1975, unlike the topsy-turvy ride of the Bangladesh-India relations. On top of this, Bangladesh-China relations have maintained its trajectory and kept unfettered from their relations with other countries. In effect, Bangladesh has invested in its relationship with China, keeping in mind its national priorities and by its merit, than being influenced by third parties. Second, the tendency to analyse Bangladesh-China relations from a global perspective shadows the view of Bangladesh's national priorities and strategic calculations. While at the global level, pacts such as the Quad and AUKUS, without directly mentioning China's name, target China; for Bangladesh, having a trusted development partner far outweigh the benefits of shedding off its strategic neutrality. Bangladesh, thus, plans to create a comprehensive relationship with any country of the world whoever reciprocates such outlook. As part of Bangladesh's policy of neutrality, it has joined in partnership with China under two initiatives which aim to combat the economic and health issues that emerged due to the Covid pandemic. Bangladesh is also set to join in an India-led initiative that looks into non-traditional security issues emerging in the Bay of Bengal.⁵⁷ In its own right, Bangladesh has emerged as a much sought-after prize to both India and China than Bangladesh having to pursue the both.⁵⁸ This is where Bangladesh has taken a lead in terms of setting its diplomatic stances, which seemed unthinkable a decade earlier.

Rise of Bangladesh's Soft Power

Very few studies have paid attention to the increasing name of Bangladesh as a brand. It is still a long way to go; despite that, Bangladeshis at home and abroad are making their names by contributing in their specific areas of work, which is drawing a positive attention towards Bangladesh.

Dr. Muhammad Yunus, so far, the only Nobel Laureate from Bangladesh, is recognised globally due to his tireless work in the area of micro-finance and offering loans to the poor, especially to women. He stands as a brand ambassador of Bangladesh to the world. Bangladeshi scientists' achievements in the areas of science and technology are increasingly being recognised at the international level. Dr. Firdausi Qadri, researcher and scientist at the International Centre for Diarrhoeal Disease Research, Bangladesh's (icddr,b), has received Ramon Magsaysay Award, also dubbed as Asia's Nobel Prize, in 2021 for her contribution in the areas of vaccines, biotechnological therapeutics and critical research.59 Dr. Qadri received L'Oréal-Unesco for Women in Science Awards in 2020, which recognised her contributions in the areas of improving health conditions in the Global South.⁶⁰ In 2020, three female scientists, including Dr. Firdausi Qadri, Salma Sultana, chairperson of Model Livestock Advancement Foundation, and Samia Subrina, professor at Bangladesh University of Engineering and Technology (BUET) were recognised as the best and brightest 100 Asian scientists in the list published by Singapore-based magazine Asian Scientist.⁶¹ Bangladeshi jute industry is rejuvenated by the works of Bangladeshi scientists in the areas of biotechnology and jute genomics and its products and export items are diversified contrary to the general belief that jute industry is suffering from a decline.⁶²

In the areas of sports, arts and culture too, Bangladeshis are making strides that are being globally recognised. Bangladeshi cricketer Sakib Al Hassan, an unofficial ambassador for the country, is considered one of the bests in today's cricket world. In the areas of Theatre critically acclaimed *Matir Moina* (The Journal of International Relations, Special Issue

Clay Bird) was the first Bangladeshi movie that was nominated in the Academy Awards and received awards in the Cannes Film Festival in 2002.⁶³ In 2021, Bangladesh saw *Rehana Maryam Noor* to be selected for major screening at the Cannes Film Festival, and thus brought the spotlight back on the country.⁶⁴ Bangladeshi diaspora is not much-lagging behind in promoting their culture and Bangladeshi heritage at the global stage too. Bangladeshi Chef Kishwar Chowdhury, born to Bangladeshi father and Indian mother and a citizen of Australia, showcased traditional Bangladeshi food at Australian TV show MasterChef Australia. The world, first time, saw traditional dishes like *Panta Bhaat* (made from leftover rice) and *Aloo Bharta* (mashed potato done in Bangladeshi style), Bengali *Khichuri* (which is considered as a disaster relief food as well as a food to be served during rainy days) were showcased at the world stage.⁶⁵

Bangladesh's contribution to the international community lies in flagging the necessity of recognising one's mother-tongue and culture, as Bengalis struggled on 21 February 1952 to establish Bengali as their state language. It was proclaimed by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) in November 1999 and adopted by the UN General Assembly in 2007 in Resolution A/RES/61/266.⁶⁶ A country that started off with scanty financial resources and underdeveloped infrastructure, has emerged as a 'South Asia's rising star' at its 50s.⁶⁷ Its soft power is a part of the projection of its emergence as a country that has learnt to promote its national interest deftly and firmly.

Rise of a Bangladesh that can Say 'No'

Bangladesh's geographic position puts it in a precarious situation where striving for its strategic autonomy may seem improbable. The rise of an assertive Bangladesh, therefore, seems an alien or premature concept, even to some Bangladeshi observers. However, Bangladesh has been deftly handling matters that are connected to its image and identity in international politics and rather boldly asserting its own voice. One of the first incidents in recent years can be found in

Lailufar Yasmin, Foreign Policy of Bangladesh: From Chrysalis of a State to an Emerging Middle Power

Bangladesh's purchasing of two Ming-class submarines from China as part of its military modernisation project 'Forces Goal 2030.' Despite concomitant Indian concerns, Bangladesh pursued a firm stand on the issue and continued with the purchase. Bangladesh received a request from the UK in 2019 to take the Islamic State (IS) bride Ms. Shamima Begum to Bangladesh as a citizen, who held a UK citizenship but born to parents of Bangladeshi origin. While Ms. Begum insisted on returning to UK, citing UK as her country of citizenship, Bangladesh also held on to its ground and did not accept UK's request as Ms. Begum never held a dual citizenship that would include Bangladesh.⁶⁸ Bangladesh sent a message to the world that it has a 'zero tolerance' on terrorism through its decision. During the visit of the US Deputy Secretary of State Stephen E Biegun in Dhaka in 2020, as Bangladesh was offered to join the Indo-Pacific Strategy (IPS) and the Quad, Bangladesh clearly showed its reservation on the ground that it would not shed off its strategic neutrality.⁶⁹ On this matter, as the Chinese Ambassador in Bangladesh reacted by stating Bangladesh's joining the Quad would affect its relationship with China, Bangladesh sent a strong reply to China not to intervene in its foreign policy decisions.⁷⁰

From its *Year of Fifty*, we can see that Bangladesh is gradually showing its strategic autonomy on the matters that are relevant to furthering its national interest. Bangladesh declined to endorse a non-binding UN General Assembly resolution on Myanmar that condemned the military junta but did not reflect the Rohingya issue strongly. Bangladeshi representative at the UN, Ambassador Rabab Fatima stated, "[W]e have abstained in protest. The language of the resolution with respect to the Rohingya crisis, especially the repatriation of those sheltered in Cox's Bazar, was not strong enough."⁷¹ Bangladesh's decision was identified as an 'astute' move by political observers,⁷² and sent a strong wake up call for the international community to address the Rohingya issue with more sincerity. Bangladesh was requested by the US to provide shelters to Afghan refugees after the US withdrawal from Afghanistan in August 2021, to

which Bangladesh, once again declined. The international community is used to seeing a Bangladesh which has seldom an agenda-setting power.

One might argue that it is too early to assert Bangladesh achieving strategic assertiveness in today's turbulent international politics. This is the beginning of a new journey for Bangladesh where it is on its way to achieving a strategic autonomy.

Life is not a Bed of Roses: Challenges Ahead

For Bangladesh, the next journey, as it completes its 50 years of existence in 2021, is going to be fraught with different kinds of challenges than it had to attend to during its inception as a sovereign member of the international community. As this article began with Bangladesh's success in the economic front, it shall also identify the challenges in this area.

Economy of a country in the 21st century is inextricably linked with the global economy as well as a country's relationship with its trading partners. The implications of foreign policy relations may often jeopardize the trading markets of specific goods for a country. For Bangladesh, the emerging diplomatic tension with the US, with the US placing sanction on Bangladesh's Rapid Action Battalion (RAB) force on the alleged charge of violating human rights in early December 2021, has created similar apprehensions. The US is one of the biggest markets for Bangladesh's RMG products, along with the UK and Europe. Whether this sanction will affect Bangladesh's RMG exports to these destinations, this question looms over. This has also raised concerns that it is time for Bangladesh to diversify its trading partners given the RMG is the second biggest foreign currency earning sector of the country. Economic growth in the coming years would depend upon how Bangladesh can respond to this challenge as well as the challenges that will emerge after Bangladesh formally graduates from being a Lower Middle Income Country to a Middle Income country in 2026.

As stated here, diplomatic tensions between Bangladesh and US have emerged as a growing concern for the country on the eve of celebrating 50 years of bilateral relations of two countries in April 2022. Bangladesh not being invited to the US organised Democracy Summit in December 2021 and the US placing the sanctions on a few Bangladeshi nationals have been interpreted largely from two perspectives. While some have argued that this was a reflection of the Biden administration to indicate that it shall work as a gatekeeper of human rights issues throughout the world, others have argued that Bangladesh was specially targeted due to its increasing geopolitical significance and its closeness with China. Dhaka's insistence not to join in any formal pact or alliance that targets China is a part of its longstanding foreign policy dictum of maintaining non-alignment. It is argued that this message is lost to many observers and Bangladesh has maintained friendly relations with all the countries of the world, not only with China.

In terms of foreign policy challenges, the previous discussion leads to a broader landscape. The international order in 21st century is as shaky as it was steady with clear poles of power in the 20th century. The world is no longer a unipolar world with a clear US hegemony as it emerged with the end of the Cold War. It has rather turned to a multipolar, or even plurilateral, where states are forming short-term alliances and cooperative frameworks to meet the need of the hour. In such a volatile and unstable international political environment, Bangladesh needs to prepare itself adequately. The pandemic has taught us that not only the world is interdependent but countries need to develop their own resources to fend off the difficulties that may arise due to prolonged disconnect with the rest of the world. As stated before, Bangladesh has fared quite well during the pandemic in mitigating its effects, it has been argued that it is a reflection on its people's strength as well. Bangladeshis, as has been pointed out, have emerged as a nation of 'aspirational people',⁷³ who have made the tremendous achievements of the country possible. Keeping in mind of a fast-changing world, Bangladesh needs to strategise about the future challenges and 43

possibilities to stay on the present course of development in the economic sector as well as on its foreign policy assertiveness.

Concluding Observations

This article celebrates Bangladesh's uniqueness in reinventing itself in international politics. A country that started its relationship with the US through receiving foreign aid, is the 51st largest trading partner (in 2018), where the trade balance is in Bangladesh's favour. Bangladesh's continued and balanced policies in the areas of development diplomacy, port diplomacy, promoting gender issues as the agenda of the international diplomacy—have brought politics, climate Bangladesh unprecedented international recognition, which in turn has made it bolder in pursuing its agenda. In fifty years' time, very few countries have been able to achieve what Bangladesh has been-sustainability and standing as a role model for the others. We can gradually see a Bangladesh Model in the making, unique in nature,⁷⁴ while one may contend this article as farfetched and euphoric at times for asserting the rise of a Bangladesh that can say no. One might trace the origin of Bangladeshi modesty and tendency to play issues in a toneddown manner to the immortal 19th Century Bengali poem as follows:

> Aponare boro bole, boro shei noi; lok e jare boro bole, boro shei hoi.

It warns one not to beat one's own drum—rather their work should speak for themselves. In 21st century, without a proper projection of the achievements, it would rather be hard for Bangladesh and Bangladeshi scholars to let the world understand how far we have progressed by making the best use of the resources at hand. Bangladesh's achievements are not baseless but need to be placed in their proper perspectives. As countries around the world are also on the same path of creating their own brand, it is time that Bangladesh and Bangladeshi scholars portray the appropriate identity of the country, as in the end, quoting from the classic western movie *Shane*, 'right or wrong; it is a brand. A brand sticks.' Bangladesh, similarly, needs to create its own brand and its narratives for the 21st century.

Notes

³ David Brewster, "A Rising Bangladesh Starts to Exert Its Regional Power", *The Interpreter*, Lowy Institute, 2021, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/rising-bangladesh-starts-exert-its-regional-power.

⁴ United Nations Conference on Trade and Development "Vulnerability Profile of Bangladesh", https://unctad.org/webflyer/vulnerability-profilebangladesh.

⁵ Rejaul Karim Byron and Refayet Ullah Mirdha, "Becoming a Developing Nation: Bangladesh Reaches a Milestone", *The Daily Star*, 28 February 2021; Barkat-e-Khuda, "How Bangladesh Transformed from Its Challenging Beginning into a Middle-Income Country", *The Daily Star*, 03 June 2021.
⁶ "Bangladesh Qualifies for LDC Graduation: The Beginning of the End", *The Daily Star*, 26 February 2021.

⁷ Jasim Uddin Haroon, "Bangladesh among Likely 'The Fastest Growing' Economies in 2021", *The Financial Express*, 12 March 2021.

⁸ M. N. Asadullah, A. Savoia and Wahiduddin Mahmud, "Paths to Development: Is There a Bangladesh Surprise?", *World Development*, Vol. 62, 2014, pp. 138–154; Hemayetuddin Ahmed, *Crafted by History: An Interpretive Review of the Emergence of Bangladesh*, Dhaka: The University Press Limited, 2014, p. 105; Ahrar Ahmad, "Development in Bangladesh: A Most Pleasant Surprise", *The Daily Star*, 28 March 2021.

⁹ Shahid Yusuf, "Bangladesh: Growth Miracle or Mirage?", *Center for Global Development*,16 June 2021, https://www.cgdev.org/blog/bangladesh-growth-miracle-or-mirage.

¹⁰ "How Bangladesh Managed to Feed 170mn Citizens without a Glitch during a Pandemic", *The Business Standard*, 01 March 2021.

 ¹¹ "Beximco Exports 6.5 million PPE Gowns to USA", *The Business Standard*,
 25 May 2020; "Pompeo: Bangladesh's PPE Export to US 'Significant Milestone'", *Dhaka Tribune*, 01 June 2020.

¹² P. Siu, "Move over, 'Made in China'. It's the 'Made in Bangladesh' era now", *South China Morning Post*, 08 June 2019,

https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/economics/article/3013632/moveover-made-china-its-made-bangladesh-era-now.

¹ Jebun Nesa Alo, "Bangladesh becomes a Lender for First Time", *The Business Standard*, 25 May 2021.

² Daniel Yankelovich and Larry Kaagan, "Assertive America", *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 59, No 3, 1980, pp. 696-713.

¹³ Nayanima Basu, "Covid Aid to India, Financial Help to Sri Lanka — Bangladesh is Showcasing Its Economic Rise", *The Print*, 28 May 2021, https://theprint.in/diplomacy/covid-aid-to-india-financial-help-to-srilanka-bangladesh-is-showcasing-its-economic-rise/667019/.

¹⁴ A. Z. M. Anas, "Bangladesh's Beximco Thrives on Coronavirus Challenges", *Nikkei Asia*, 26 July 2020,

https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Pharmaceuticals/Bangladesh-s-Beximco-thrives-on-coronavirus-challenges; Niaz Mahmud, "Beximco Pharma reports 41% profit in 9 months of FY21", *Dhaka Tribune*, 29 April 2021.

¹⁵ "COVID: Bangladesh Faces Vaccine Shortage as India Halts Exports", *DW.COM*, 04 April 2021, https://www.dw.com/en/bangladesh-india-coronavirus-vaccine/a-57200281.

¹⁶ "Vaccine Co-production: Bangladesh Signs MoU with Sinopharm, Incepta", *Dhaka Tribune*, 16 August 2021.

¹⁷ "Bangladesh Second Largest Supplier of Online Labour Globally", *The Financial Express*, 05 July 2021; Amena Mohsin, "Shopping in the Days of Pandemic", in Imtiaz Ahmed (ed.), *COVID-19: The Otherside of Living through the Pandemic*, Dhaka: Pathak Shamabesh, 2021, pp. 195-218.
¹⁸ "A New Chapter of Saudi-Bangladesh Ties", *The Daily Star*, 07 March 2019.

¹⁹ Akhtar Mahmood, "Bangladesh's Remarkable Development Journey: Government Had an Important Role Too", *Brookings*, 09 July 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/future-

development/2021/07/09/bangladeshs-remarkable-development-journey-government-had-an-important-role-too/.

²⁰ Lailufar Yasmin and Mohammad Atique Rahman, "Linking Development and Diplomacy in the Context of Bangladesh in the 21st Century", *Mirpur Papers*, Vol. 25, No. 29, September 2019, pp. 1-16.

²¹ Donna Lee and Brian Hocking, "Economic Diplomacy", *International Studies*, 2010,

https://oxfordre.com/internationalstudies/internationalstudies/abstract/ 10.1093/acrefore/9780190846626.001.0001/acrefore-9780190846626e-384, accessed 12 September 2021.

²² "Bangladesh Eyeing \$50b in Investment from Saudis", The Daily Star, 12 February 2020; S. Sumon, "Saudi Arabia Reportedly Set to Invest \$30bn in Bangladesh", *Arab News*, 12 February 2020,

https://www.arabnews.com/node/1626891/world, accessed on 27 September 2021.

²³ T. R. Bhuiyan, "Japanese Investment: The Opportunity for Bangladesh's Economic Growth'", *The Financial* Express, 08 December 2020; "Japan to Invest More in Bangladesh after Covid-19: Envoy', *The Daily Star*, 21 March 2021; "Japan's Investment Shift from China: Opportunity for Bangladesh amidst Challenges'", *LightCastle*, 02 July 2020,

https://www.lightcastlebd.com/insights/2020/07/japans-investmentshift-from-china-opportunity-for-bangladesh-amidst-challenges, accessed on 27 September 2021; "Japanese Firms Most Optimistic of Their Prospects in Bangladesh out of Asia: JETRO Survey", *FCCI*,

https://www.thedailystar.net/business/news/japanese-firms-mostoptimistic-their-prospects-bangladesh-out-asia-1870060, 27 September 2021.

²⁴ "Japan for Better Connectivity between Cox's Bazar and Rakhine", *The Daily Star*,15 March 2021; Sreeparna Banerjee and Pratnashree Basu, "India-Japan Partnership in Third Countries: A Study of Bangladesh and Myanmar", Issue Brief, Observer Research Foundation (ORF), 29 April 2021, https://www.orfonline.org/research/india-japan-partnership-in-third-countries-a-study-of-bangladesh-and-myanmar/, accessed 27 September 2021.

²⁵ Md. Abdul Halim, "Strategy, Geopolitics and Bangladesh Foreign Policy", in Abul Kalam (ed.), *Bangladesh: Internal Dynamics and External Linkages*, Dhaka: The University Press Limited, 1996, p. 198.

²⁶ Moinul Hoque Chowdhury, "Bangladesh Gets 19,467 sq km Bay Area", bdnews24.com, 08 July 2014,

https://bdnews24.com/bangladesh/2014/07/08/bangladesh-gets-19467sq-km-bay-area, accessed on 12 September 2021.

²⁷ Lailufar Yasmin, "Thalatta! Thalatta! Bangladesh Finds the Sea", in *Cooperative Partnership and Sustainable Development: A Strategy through Blue Economy among BIMSTEC Countries*, Dhaka: Coastal Association for Social Transformation (COAST), 2016, pp. 11-23.

²⁸ Rashed Uz Zaman, "Can Bangladesh Turn Its Burdensome Geography into a Blessing?", *East Asia Forum*, 01 September 2017,

https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2017/09/01/can-bangladesh-turn-itsburdensome-geography-into-a-

blessing/#:~:text=While%20it%20is%20not%20possible,International%2 ORelations%2C%20University%20of%20Dhaka, accessed on 16 October 2021; Lailufar Yasmin and Md. Rezwanul Haque Masud, "Maritime Security in the Indian Ocean: Bangladesh's Cogitation", in ASM Ali Ashraf (ed.), *Intelligence, National security and Foreign Policy: A South Asian Perspective*, Dhaka: Bangladesh Institute of Law and International Affairs (BILIA), 2016, 177–190.

²⁹ Robert D. Kaplan, "Center Stage for the Twenty-first Century: Power Plays in the Indian Ocean", *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 88, No. 2, March/April 2009, 16-32; Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century", *Foreign Policy*, 11 October 2011, https://foreignpolicy.com/2011/10/11/americas-pacificcentury/, accessed on 18 October 2021; Chengxin Pan, "The 'Indo-Pacific' and geopolitical anxieties about China's rise in the Asian regional order", *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 68, No. 4, 2014, pp. 453-469; Manjeet S. Pardesi, "The Indo-Pacific: A 'New' Region or the Return of History?", *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, 2019, DOI: 10.1080/10357718.2019.1693496.

³⁰ C. Raja Mohan, "Losing the Bay of Bengal", *The Indian Express*, 04 March 2014, http://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/losing-the-bay-of-bengal/1999947/, accessed on 16 October 2021; Mohammad Humayun Kabir and Amamah Ahmad, "The Bay of Bengal: Next Theatre for Strategic Power Play in Asia", Croatian International Relations Review *(CIRR)*, Vol. XXI, No. 72, 2015, pp.199-239.

³¹ Lailufar Yasmin, "Bangladesh and the Great Powers", in Ali Riaz and Mohammad Sajjadur Rahman (eds.), *Routledge Handbook of Contemporary Bangladesh*, New York & London: Routledge, 2016, pp. 389-401.

³² Dan Steinbock, "The Promise of Bangladesh amid US and Chinese Rebalancing", *China and US Focus*, 2014,

http://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/the-promise-of-bangladeshamid-us-and-chinese-rebalancing/, accessed on 16 October 2021; S.H. Imam, "Grasping Our Strategic Potential and Tapping It", *The Daily Star*, 25 April 2014.

³³ R. C. Saha, "Port Development in Bangladesh", *European Journal of Business and Management*, Vol. 7, No. 7, 2015, pp. 392-399; "Bangladesh Port Boom Begins", *Port Strategy*, 27 November 2020,

https://www.portstrategy.com/news101/world/asia/bangladesh-portboom-begins, accessed on 18 October 2021; Asian Development Bank (ADB), "Bangladesh: Strategic Master Plan for Chittagong Port", January 2021, https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/evaluation-

document/673846/files/tcrv-7979.pdf, accessed on 28 September 2021. ³⁴ Sheikh Hasina, "A Third of My Country Was Just Underwater, The World Must Act on Climate", *The Guardian*, 22 September 2020,

https://www.theguardian.com/us-

news/commentisfree/2020/sep/22/climate-change-action-bangladeshparis-agreement, accessed on 28 September 2021.

³⁵ Haseeb Md. Irfanullah, "What Does Bangladesh Tell Us About Innovation in Climate Change Adaptation", in Md. Shamsuddoha (ed.), *Climate Change in the Bay of Bengal Region Exploring Sectoral Cooperation for Sustainable Development*, Dhaka: COAST Trust, 2016, pp. 13-27; Saleemul Huq, "Leading the Way in Adaptation", *Dhaka Tribune*, 15 September 2019.

³⁶ Haseeb Md Irfanullah, "Nature-based Solutions Should Be an Integral Part of Locally-Led Adaptation", *Dhaka Tribune*, 18 January 2021; Haseeb Md Irfanullah, "Nature based Solutions (NbS), EcoShape Webinar Bangladesh: Leader in Nature based Solutions and Bangladesh", 2021,

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/354779056_Nature-

based_Solutions_NbS_and_Bangladesh, accessed 28 September 2021.

³⁷ Saleemul Huq, "Vulnerable Countries Take the Lead in Tackling Climate Change", *The Daily Star*, 14 July 2021.

³⁸ Haseeb Md Irfanullah, "Using Our Climate Funds Right", *The Daily Star*, 06 September 2021.

³⁹ "Bangladesh Is Our Best Teacher in Climate Change Adaptation: Ban Ki-Moon", *The Daily Star*, 10 July 2019.

⁴⁰ Laura Gil, "Bangladesh's Crop Scientists Find an Ally to Better Cope with Climate Change", *International Atomic Energy Agency*, 14 February 2019, https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/bangladeshs-crop-scientistsfind-an-ally-to-better-cope-with-climate-change, 28 September 2021.

⁴¹ Rafiqul Islam Montu, "Bangladesh Rice Farmers Invent New Varieties to Withstand Salt, Storms", *Reuters*, 22 July 2021,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-bangladesh-farming-climate-rice-idUSKBN2ES08Q, accessed on 28 September 2021.

⁴² Government of People's Republic of Bangladesh, Ministry of Environment, Forest and Climate Change, "Nationally Determined Contributions 2020 (Interim): from Vision to Action", 2020,

https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/ndcstaging/PublishedDocuments/Banglade sh%20First/Updated_NDC_of_Bangladesh.pdf, accessed on 28 September 2021.

⁴³ Rashed Uz Zaman, "UN Peacekeeping Mission", in A. Riaz and Md. Sajjadur Rahman (eds.), *Routledge Handbook on Contemporary Bangladesh*, London and New York: Routledge, 2016, pp. 414–424; Rashed Uz Zaman and Niloy Ranjan Biswas, "The Contribution of Commonwealth Armed Forces in UN Peacekeeping Missions: The Case of Bangladesh", *The Round Table: The Commonwealth Journal of International Affairs*, Volume 106, No. 4, August 2017, pp. 437-452.

⁴⁴ "Bangladesh Regains 1st Place in UN Peacekeeping Mission", *The Business Standard*, 12 September 2020.

⁴⁵ Ilyas Iftikhar Rasul, "United Nations Peace Operations and Bangladesh", *The Daily Star*, 26 March 2021.

⁴⁶ "Bangladesh: Three Decades of Service and Sacrifice in UN

Peacekeeping", UN News, https://news.un.org/en/gallery/520251.

⁴⁷ "FP Virtual Dialogue: Women, Peace & Security: The Next 20 Years", *Foreign Policy*, 08 October 2020,

https://foreignpolicy.com/events/women-peace-

security/?utm_source=PostUp&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=2629 5&utm_term=OSF%20Attendee&?tpcc=26295.

⁴⁸ "1325 National Action Plans (NAPs): WILPF Monitoring and Analysis of National Action Plans, on Women, Peace and Security",

http://1325naps.peacewomen.org/.

⁴⁹ ""Bangladesh Is Not My Country": The Plight of Rohingya Refugees from Myanmar", *Human Rights Watch*, 2018,

https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/08/05/bangladesh-not-mycountry/plight-rohingya-refugees-myanmar, accessed 18 October 2021; Niloy Ranjan Biswas, "Myanmar's Military and the Garrison State: State-Military Relations in Myanmar and Their Influence in the [Re]Production of Violence Against Minorities", *Asian Journal of Comparative Politics*, Vol. 5, No 2, June 2020, pp. 158-173; Lailufar Yasmin, "From Disorganized Hypocrisy to Political Neo-Medievalism: Rohingya Crises in Bangladesh", in I. A. Hussain (ed.), *Rohingya Camp Narratives: Tales From the 'Lesser Roads' Traveled*, London: Palgrave Macmillan, Forthcoming.

⁵⁰ Lailufar Yasmin and Sayeda Akther, "The Locals and the Rohingyas: Trapped with an Uncertain Future", *Asian Journal of Comparative Politics* Vol. 5, No 2, June 2020, pp. 104-120; Anas Ansar and A.F. Md. Khaled, "From Solidarity to Resistance: Host Communities' Evolving Response to the Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh", *Journal of International Humanitarian Action*, Vol. 6, No. 16, 2021, pp. 1-14.

⁵¹ Kerstin Bree Carlson and Line Engbo Gissel, "Why the Gambia's Plea for the Rohingya Matters for International Justice", *The Conversation*,15 January 2020, https://theconversation.com/why-the-gambias-plea-for-therohingya-matters-for-international-justice-129365, accessed on18 October 2021; "The Gambia Submits Case against Myanmar for Rohingya Genocide", *United News of Bangladesh (UNB)*, 23 October 2020,

https://unb.com.bd/category/Bangladesh/the-gambia-submits-caseagainst-myanmar-for-rohingya-genocide/59402, accessed on 18 October 2021.

⁵² Ryan Lenora Brown, "Rohingya Ruling: How a Tiny African Country Brought Myanmar to Court", *The Christian Science Monitor*, 13 February 2020, https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Africa/2020/0213/Rohingyaruling-How-a-tiny-African-country-brought-Myanmar-to-court, accessed on 18 October 2021.

 ⁵³ Mizanur Rahman Shelley, *Emergence of a New Nation in a Multi-Polar World: Bangladesh*, Dhaka: The University Press Limited, 1979; Srinath Raghavan, *1971: A Global History of the Creation of Bangladesh*, Cambridge & London: Harvard University Press, 2013; Andrew Small, *The China-Pakistan Axis: Asia's New Geopolitics*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015.
 ⁵⁴ Anu Anwar, "South Asia and China's Belt and Road Initiative: Security Implications and Ways Forward", in A. L. Vuving (ed.), *Hindsight, Insight, Foresight, Thinking About Security in the Indo-Pacific*, Honolulu: Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, 2020, pp. 161-178.
 ⁵⁵ Anu Anwar, "How Bangladesh is Benefiting from the China–India Rivalry", *The Diplomat*, 12 July 2019,

https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/how-bangladeshis-benefiting-fromthe-china-india-rivalry/, accessed on 18 October 2021; C. Raja Mohan, "50 Years after Independence Bangladesh Bursts into Geopolitics", *Foreign* Policy, 25 March 2021,

https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/03/25/bangladesh-independenceanniversary-geopolitics-india-china-pakistan-indo-pacific-quad/, accessed 18 October 2021.

⁵⁶ R. U. Mirdha, "Deals with China a Turning Point for Bangladesh", *The Daily Star*, 17 October 2016; S. Zaman, and R. Islam, "Bangladesh-China Relations: From Closer Comprehensive Partnership to Strategic Partnership", BIISS Journal, Vol. 38, No. 2, 2017, pp. 119-138.

⁵⁷ S. Islam, "China Forms 2 Cooperative Bodies with South Asian Countries", *The Business Tribune*, 11 July 2021; R. P. Rajagopalan, "Colombo Security Conclave: A New Minilateral for the Indian Ocean?" *The Diplomat*, 19 August 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/08/colombo-security-conclave-a-new-minilateral-for-the-indian-ocean/, accessed 19 August 2021.

⁵⁸ Lailufar Yasmin, "India and China in South Asia: Bangladesh's Opportunities and Challenges", *Millennial Asia*, Vol. 10, No. 3, 2019, pp. 322-336.

⁵⁹ Rock Ronald Rozario, "Honored Bangladeshi Scientist Has Saved Millions of Lives", *UCA News*, 01 September 2021,

https://www.ucanews.com/news/honored-bangladeshi-scientist-hassaved-millions-of-lives/93954#, accessed on 28 September 2021. ⁶⁰ "Bangladeshi Scientist Gets L'Oréal-Unesco for Women in Science Awards", *Dhaka Tribune*, 12 February 2020.

⁶¹ "3 Bangladeshi Women among Top 100 Asian Scientists", *Prothom Alo*, 29 April 2021, https://en.prothomalo.com/bangladesh/good-daybangladesh/3-bangladeshi-women-among-top-100-asian-scientists,

accessed on 28 September 2021.

⁶² Fahim Reza Shovon, "Bangladeshi Scientists Discover New Antibiotics on Jute Seeds", *Dhaka Tribune*, 31 May 2021; Syed Akhtar Mahmood, "Is Bangladesh's Jute Industry Really Declining?", *Dhaka Tribune*, 30 August 2021.

⁶³ "Bangladeshi Film Nominated at the Academy Awards", *The Times of India*, 21 February 2009,

https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/pune/bangladeshi-filmnominated-at-the-academy-awards/articleshow/4163526.cms, accessed on 28 September 2021; "Matir Moina Honoured as a World Classic", *The Daily Star*, 10 March 2011.

 ⁶⁴ ""Rehana Maryam Noor" Becomes the First Bangladeshi Film to Feature in Cannes Film Festival Major Segment", *The Daily Star*, 03 June 2021.
 ⁶⁵ "Kishwar Chowdhury: The Woman Who Brought Traditional Bangladeshi Dished in Masterchef Australia", *United News of Bangladesh (UNB)*, 13 July 2021, https://unb.com.bd/category/Lifestyle/kishwar-chowdhury-thewoman-who-brought-traditional-bangladeshi-dishes-in-masterchefaustralia/75459, accessed on 28 September 2021; "Meet the MasterChef Australia Finalist Who Pinned Bengali Food on World Map", *Hindustan Times*, 16 July 2021, https://www.hindustantimes.com/trending/meet-themasterchef-australia-finalist-who-pinned-bengali-food-on-world-map-101626416350290.html, accessed on 28 September 2021.

⁶⁶ "International Mother Language Day, 21 February", *United Nations*, https://www.un.org/en/observances/mother-language-day, accessed on 28 September 2021.

⁶⁷ Ashfaq Zaman, "South Asia Has a New Economic Leader. Will the World Take Note?", *The Diplomat*, 23 October 2020,

https://thediplomat.com/2020/10/south-asia-has-a-new-economicleader-will-the-world-take-note/, accessed on 28 September 2021; Indrajit Basu, "Deft Handling of Giant Neighbours Helps Lift Bangladesh, South Asia's Rising Star", *Asia Financial*, 29 June 2021,

https://www.asiafinancial.com/deft-handling-of-giant-neighbours-helpslift-bangladesh-south-asias-rising-star, accessed 28 September 2021. ⁶⁸ "Shamima Begum is British, Has No Claim to Bangladesh: Minister", *Al Jazeera*, 21 February 2019,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/2/21/shamima-begum-is-britishhas-no-claim-to-bangladesh-minister, accessed on 18 October 2021; Tara John, "Shamima Begum to Be Stripped of British Nationality and Will Not Be Allowed into Bangladesh, Government Says", *CNN*, 22 February 2021, https://edition.cnn.com/2019/02/20/uk/shamima-begum-uk-citizenshipstripped-gbr-intl/index.html, accessed on 18 October 2021.

⁶⁹ Parimal Palma, "Indo-Pacific Strategy: US Wants Dhaka on Its Side", *The Daily Star*, 17 October 2020; "Dhaka Conveys Coolness towards Security Cooperation with Washington", *Dhaka Tribune*, 02 March 2021.

⁷⁰ "Relations with China to be Damaged if Bangladesh Joins Quad: Ambassador", *Prothom Alo*, 10 May 2021,

https://en.prothomalo.com/bangladesh/relations-with-china-to-bedamaged-in-bangladesh-joins-quad-ambassador, accessed on 18 October 2021; Syful Islam, "Bangladesh Hits Back after China Envoy Warns against Joining Quad", *Nikkei Asia*, 11 May 2021,

https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Bangladesh-hitsback-after-China-envoy-warns-against-joining-Quad, accessed on 18 October 2021.

⁷¹ Humayun Kabir Bhuiyan, "Bangladesh Abstains from UNGA Resolution on Myanmar", *Dhaka Tribune*, 19 June 2021.

⁷² Masum Billah, "Why Bangladesh Abstaining from the UNGA Resolution Was an 'Astute' Move", *The Business Standard*, 22 June 2021.

⁷³ Shakhawat Liton & Titu Datta Gupta, "In Praise of People and Leadership", *The Business Standard*, 31 December 2021.

⁷⁴ S. Ghosh, "Follow the Dhaka Model", *The Telegraph*, 30 August 2021, https://www.telegraphindia.com/opinion/india-should-follow-the-bangladesh-model/cid/1828527, accessed on 18 October 2021.